MINUTES

SELECTMEN’S MEETING

GRIFFIN ROOM, TOWN HALL

MONDAY, APRIL 1, 2019

6:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN PRESENT:   Ballantine, Howell, Kavanagh, MacAskill, McManus
OTHERS PRESENT:   Town Administrator Christopher Clark, Ginny Hewitt, Lincoln Hooper, Gerry Beltis, Dana DeCosta, Jack Brown, Liz Dubuque, Robert Fratus, Robbin Kelley, and others.

Chairman Kavanagh stated that the Board met in Executive Session where they discussed the SEIU Manager’s Union Contract and took no action.
WEEKLY BRIEFING
Ms. Hewitt updated the Board on recent and upcoming events at the Library as well as the generator installation.

Mr. Hooper reported that the gas moratorium has been lifted today and 90% of the construction work has been done in Harwich.

PUBLIC COMMENTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
Three middle school students proposed and discussed a plastic straw ban in the Town of Harwich as part of Project Citizen at school.
CONSENT AGENDA
A. Minutes:
1. March 11, 2019 Regular Session
2. March 18, 2019 Regular Session

B. Approve the appointment of Dorothy Hemmings-Bassett as an Assistant Registrar to help with voter registrations and elections
C. Accept the Resignation of Chris Harlow as a member of the Capital Outlay Committee – effective May 10, 2019

D. Approve the appointment of William Stolz as a full member of the Planning Board with a term to expire on June 30, 2021

E. Approve application for a One Day Entertainment License with “Special Permit” for relief from the Town Noise By-Law (Section G) for an event to be held on June 30, 2018 by the Cakounes Family

F. Approve Annual Common Victualler License Renewal for Ten Yen
G. Approve the application by Ragnar Events, LLC to hold a running relay on May 11, 2019

H. Approve the recommendation of the Town Administrator regarding a Petition by Verizon New England and Eversource Energy to renumber one jointly owned pole and place one new jointly owned pole on Main Street Ext. to provide service for new development on Denwich Road

I. Approve the recommendation of the Town Administrator regarding a Petition by Verizon New England and Eversource Energy to relocate 14 poles on Lower County Road to accommodate sidewalk widening
Chairman Kavanagh noted they would be holding Item A.  Mr. McManus moved approval of the Consent Agenda Items B through I and the recommended actions thereon.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.

PUBLIC HEARINGS/PRESENTATIONS (Not earlier than 6:30 P.M.)
A. Presentation – Experimental Kelp Farm Expansion – Mark Kelleher
Mr. Kelleher discussed Kelpeher Farms proposal to expand the existing <1 acre kelp farm site to an approximate size of 2.5 acres in the Herring River. He said the build out will be completed incrementally and for the 2019-2020 season he plans to install up to four (4) 500 ft long lines with sugar kelp. At build out, there would be 8-10 lines.  He provided a Power Point presentation seeking the Board’s permission to do so.  He said he is also looking for support to publish Aquaculture Regulations which would help reduce the permitting time.  Mr. Kelleher answered questions from the Board about the timeline, delaying to verify that there are no navigational issues, and aquaculture regulations.  Mr. Rendon spoke in support of this request and said they are excited about it.  He said he does have some concerns about navigational issues and all the lines need to come out of the water by May 15th.  Mr. MacAskill and Mr. Howell indicated they were in favor of this.  Mr. Fratus suggested using Chatham’s regulations. Mr. MacAskill moved that we approve the experimental kelp farm expansion as presented.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.  Mr. MacAskill said Mr. Proft is already working on the regulations and Mr. Clark said we will put together a staff team and come back with a recommendation.
NEW BUSINESS
A. Safe Routes to School Support Letter
Mr. Clark said they wanted a letter of support from the Administrator so he will be sending that out.  Mr. Howell cautioned that he is not sure we can do everything they are asking and we need to have a discussion on it.
B. Lower County Road Impact on the Roadway Program – Lincoln Hooper
Mr. Hooper described why this is a standalone project and said he expects the project to be $4.5 million.  He said he had suggested offering up a million dollars of our road maintenance funds and so since January we have shut down all road projects with the major impact being Great Western Road and the piece of Main Street that people think is part of Great Western Road.  He said we could slide that back a year as Lower County Road is in dire need of repair and that is the priority. He said the bid opening on April 16.  Mr. Howell discussed the debt load to the taxpayer and commented that the taxpayers will ultimately decide.
OLD BUSINESS
A. Robert Fratus – Hawksnest Road, Round Cove Road, Raptor Road
Mr. Hooper said he attends to dirt and gravel roads 3 to 6 times per year and we usually have t-base stockpiled to address these as well.  He said these roads are nowhere on the priority list.  Mr. Howell said the last license agreement hasn’t expired yet and the agreement indicates that the Town has no obligation to pay for any costs or contribute toward improvements and the licensee accepts roadway as is.  He said his biggest concern is it is not on a priority list and are we going to take every cart path in Town and convert it into a paved road.  He added that it’s a County Road.  He said he wouldn’t support this. Mr. Fratus and Ms. Dubuque disputed Mr. Howell’s remarks. The Board took comments from Gerry Beltis who was not in support of “helping developers.”  Mr. MacAskill said this is being done because it goes into a state forest and the Fire Chief agrees.  He said the road is used by the entire community.  He said it is our responsibility to fix the road.  Mr. Ballantine said there should be a charge for the t-base.  Chairman Kavanagh said we haven’t had any feedback from the neighbors.  Kathy Keras who lives on Round Cove Road attested that people go as fast as 40 mph there as the ruts have all been filled.  She said she has concerns about paving it as it is already fast enough.  Terry Hoffman of Round Cove Road was concerned as the agenda isn’t really clear what the proposal is.  He said he was in agreement with Ms. Keras and he would like to see more public input.  Chairman Kavanagh said they would bring this back as a public hearing.  Mr. Joyce echoed the comments of the other neighbors.  Chief Clarke discussed the need for access by the Fire Department.  
WARRANT ARTICLES – REVIEW / RECOMMENDATIONS
· Article #4 - Town Operating Budget 
Mr. Howell questioned a $4,775 decrease in the Town Clerk’s salary.  Mr. Clark said we haven’t adjusted the non-union schedule yet and she is aware of it.  Mr. MacAskill said he was disappointed that votes were taken when he missed a meeting.  Mr. Ballantine moved to reconsider the vote.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a 4-0-1 vote with Mr. MacAskill abstaining from the vote.  Mr. DeCosta and Mr. Brown of the Finance Committee joined the Board.  It was agreed that the Town Administrator would bring back two alternative pay schedules for the non-union employees.  Mr. Ballantine moved to accept this operating budget because it’s closer to where we think we will be at the end than what’s originally proposed to us acknowledging that we’ll probably have some amendments as we go forward.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion and the motion carried by a 3-2-0 vote with Mr. MacAskill and Mr. Howell in opposition.
· Article #5 - Monomoy School Budget
Mr. Howell moved to reconsider the past action.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a 4-0-1 vote with Mr. MacAskill abstaining from the vote.  Mr. MacAskill moved to approve Article 5 Monomoy School Budget.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion.  Mr. Howell said he never received the administrative overhead information he asked for.   The motion carried by a 4-1-0 vote with Mr. Howell in opposition.
· Article #20 - Lower County Road
Mr. Ballantine moved we support Article 20 Lower County Road.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion and the motion carried by a 3-2-0 vote with Mr. Howell and Mr. MacAskill in opposition.
· Article #31 - Cemetery Rules and Regulations
Mr. DeCosta discussed a few changes that the Finance Committee voted and also asked the Cemetery Commission to come back with a rules package that makes sense for next year.  Mr. MacAskill moved to approve Article 31 – Cemetery Rules and Regulations as amended.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
· Article #23 - Single Family Dwelling with Accessory Apartment
· Article #24 - Freestanding Portable Signs
· Article #25 - Retaining walls for Septic Systems
Mr. MacAskill noted that the above three articles were already voted.

· Article #26 - Special Provisions for Lifting Existing Structure to New and Appropriate Elevations
Mr. MacAskill moved that we approve Article #26 - Special Provisions for Lifting Existing Structure to New and Appropriate Elevations.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
· Joint budget /article meeting with Selectmen and Finance Committee reconciliation
Mr. Clark said there is a lot of uniformity and not a lot of differences.  Mr. DeCosta said they are struggling with the pet burial ground and they haven’t agreed on anything yet and there was lengthy discussion on this item.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORTS
A. Ethics testing requirement
Mr. Clark reminded the Board that April is the deadline for doing the online ethics test.
B. Health Insurance for Retirees – Update
Mr. Clark reported that if you retire from the Town and you seek benefits, you have one year from retirement to decide to do so.  Mr. MacAskill indicated he wants to revisit this discussion.
C. Department Reports
There was no action on this item.
ADJOURNMENT
Mr. MacAskill moved to adjourn at 9:26 p.m.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Steidel

Recording Secretary
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